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October 22, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The enclosed motion would formally adopt a Debt Management Policy (DMP) for King County government.  

The DMP has been developed for two reasons.  First, it would belatedly satisfy the requirements of state law requiring a written debt policy adopted by the county (RCW 36.48.070).  Second, at least one of the credit rating agencies (Standard & Poor’s) has explicitly signaled that an adopted debt policy is viewed as an additional positive factor in their county ratings criteria.

King County has a long history of exercising prudent financial management practices, including the issuance and management of debt with the highest municipal bond ratings.  The DMP is primarily intended to commit to writing past decisions and practices that have resulted in these exemplary bond ratings.  Illustrative examples of past practices are noted throughout the DMP.

The DMP highlights the guiding principles associated with various types of debt instruments previously issued by the county including short-term bond anticipation notes, long-term fixed rate bonds, and variable rate debt (e.g., variable rate demand bonds and commercial paper).  The DMP reiterates the thresholds for savings that must be achieved when the county decides to refinance a portion of its debt to minimize debt service costs.  The DMP explains why the county may choose to finance a portion of its overall debt using variable rate debt instruments as opposed to issuing long-term fixed rate bonds.  Also described in the DMP are roles and responsibilities in the debt issuance process, various debt issuance methods and ongoing administrative requirements.
The DMP includes one notable exception to past practices by allowing the county to utilize payment agreements under certain conditions.  A typical form of payment agreement is known as an “interest rate swap” in which the county would exchange a variable interest rate for a fixed interest rate with another party.  The authority to enter into such payment agreements provides one more important debt instrument tool in the county’s financial tool belt.  
For example, the county would be willing to enter into an interest rate swap if the risks were reasonable and the county could borrow funds at a substantially lower cost when compared to issuing standard fixed rate bonds.  Appendix A to the enclosed DMP specifically addresses the benefits and risks of payment agreements, while also describing the guidelines for their execution and management.  Note that other large issuers of public debt in Washington State have either adopted or are considering adopting their own swap policies including the University of Washington, Sound Transit, the city of Tacoma, the Chelan County PUD, and the Ports of Seattle and Tacoma.  Use of interest rate swap in any transaction would, of course, require prior approval by the King County Council.
The Debt Management Policy has already been reviewed and enthusiastically endorsed by the members of the County Council’s Financial Policies Advisory Task Force.  The Task Force was convened by the council in the spring of 2007 to review the county’s financial and debt policies, examine best practices, and make recommendations to the council.
I strongly encourage the council adopt the proposed motion to ensure that the county sustains its superior financial reputation and credit ratings in the municipal bond market.  If you have any questions about the Policy please contact Ken Guy, Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-684-1935, or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst, at 206-296-1168.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures 

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Nancy Glaser, Interim Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management & Budget

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of Executive 
       Services (DES)
Ken Guy, Director, Finance & Business Operations Division (FBOD), DES

Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst, Treasury Operations Section, FBOD, DES 
